Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

July 25, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Jody Clineff and Alternate Kristin Palace. Member Gregor Smith was not present. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Attorney Paul Haverty (consultant to the town for the 10 High St. project) and Attorney George Pucci of KP Law (Town Counsel).  Individuals associated with 252 Rowley Bridge Rd include Paul Guinee, Kevin Guinee, Attorney Frank DiLuna (attorney for Connemara Farm), Attorney James DeCoulos (applicant), and Attorney Nancy McCann (attorney for English Commons Condominium Association).  Individuals associated with 10 High St. include Attorney Jesse Schomer.  Individuals associated with 6 Central St. included Ray Lawton.  Individuals associated with 253 Boston St. include architect Christian Klein.  Also present  were members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be available, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   There was no response.
Chairman Moriarty reviewed the recent timing conflicts of attorneys and representatives for the evening’s various agenda items.  Due to these conflicts, agenda items will be taken in a different order than shown on the agenda.

6 CENTRAL STREET – Public Hearing

Lynne Bermudez read the legal notice for 6 Central Street.  Chairman Moriarty recognized Ray Lawton, owner of 6 Central St. and asked if he could review the changes he has in mind for his property.   The construction drawings were put on the screen. Mr. Lawton reviewed that he is looking to convert the existing office into a two-family dwelling, with each of the dwellings having one bedroom.  He will be building stairs on the left side and back of the building.  He informed the board he is not looking to build the stairs and landing shown on the drawing on the right side of the house (looking from the street).  The stairs and landing on the left side do not reduce the side set back any further than currently exists.  The back stairs will reduce the back setback from 33 to 27 feet, 3 feet short of the required setback of 30.  Discussion was held on the size of the lot (4,105 sq. feet), available parking and whether another commercial property had use of the 6 Central St. parking lot.  Mr. Lawton stated he had let the commercial property behind him drive through his property to get to their parking lot in the past, but he owns the 5-6 lots in the back portion of his property and has sole use of them.  
Chairman Moriarty asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

Chairman Moriarty asked for a sense of the Board regarding this request.  He noted the property is not a great location for a commercial use, he is strongly in favor in developing additional housing options, particularly in the downtown, and given the size of the lot and the shape of the existing building believes a variance is justified relative to the additional encroachment in the rear of the property.  
Discussion was held on what actually was being requested for a variance.  As Mr. Lawton stated he will no longer be building the new door, steps, and landing on the right side of the home leading to the basement (as shown on the drawing from a street view), the only variance required would be to allow for a 27-foot back setback when 30 feet is required in the bylaw.  Chairman Moriarty made a motion to grant the special permit and variance for the spiral staircase and upper deck on the left rear corner of the property (as seen from the street) with the condition that the door, steps, and landing on the right side of the building not be built.  Dave Moniz seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
ORGANIZATION OF OFFICERS – Discussion/Vote
As no one expressed interest in becoming Chairman, Chairman Moriarty made a motion to reappoint himself as Chairman.  Motion was seconded by Dave Moniz and the motion passed 4-0-1 with a roll call vote as follows:
Chairman Bob Moriarty
abstain
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
Chairman Moriarty made a motion to reappoint David Merrill as Clerk.  Motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and the motion passed 5-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
SIGNATURE AUTHORIZATIONS – Discussion/Vote

Dave Moniz made a motion to appoint Chairman Moriarty as primary signatory.  The motion was seconded by David Merrill and passed unanimously 5-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
Chairman Moriarty made a motion to appoint David Merrill as alternate signatory.  The motion was seconded by Dave Moniz and passed unanimously 5-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
MINUTES of 6/27/23 – Discussion/Vote

Discussion/vote was delayed until the August meeting.

252 ROWLEY BRIDGE RD – Public Hearing

Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Decoulos if he could advise the Board if there has been any update on Land Court action.  Attorney Decoulos said there has been no action taken but he filed a memorandum on July 14 and Attorney DiLuna filed a memorandum on July 24 and the judge has yet to issue a decision.  He expects a decision on the preliminary injunction to be issued shortly perhaps limiting the sound to some level at the borders.    
Chairman Moriarty reviewed that at the last meeting the Board said it would prepare a draft decision based upon the sense of the board that approval would be granted with conditions for a special permit for a Conference and Event Facility.  The draft decision was circulated and comments were received from Attorneys McCann and DiLuna.  While Attorney DeCoulos did not have time to prepare a response, he will share his comments tonight.  
Attorney DiLuna asked to be recognized to speak to the answers he provided the Board to two outstanding questions.  The maximum number of decibels that could be in the tent and not raise the noise level more than 10 decibels at the property line is 85.  The latest time an outside-of-the-tent event would take place is usually 6:00-6:30 pm. The comments submitted by Attorney DiLuna regarding the draft decision were then shown on the screen and were reviewed/discussed.  Chairman Moriarty’s responses to Attorney DiLuna’s comments included the following:

· Regarding Attorney DiLuna’s proposal that sound be solely measured within the tent, Chairman Moriarty stated that it is important to monitor sound at the borders to abutting properties, where the residents hear the noise, as well as under the tent where the control system would be situated and connected to the equipment.   
· Chairman Moriarty was not willing to turn over responsibility to management to turn down the music if it exceeded allowed levels.  He thought it needed to be a more automated response if sound levels reached an unacceptable level.  
· He did not believe Peirce Farm and The Commons were similar event facilities to Connemara Farm as they each have a building within which events are held and sound can be contained so as not to impact abutters.  Connemara Farm solely has a tent and when temperatures are warm the side flaps are lifted. 
· He would keep the days for events with music to Friday, Saturday and Sunday.  If it can be shown management can keep the sound at an acceptable level for abutters, it can be reconsidered in the future.  Other events, Monday-Thursday, need to end by 9:00 pm since the Farm is in the middle of a residential neighborhood.
Dave Moniz commented that the Farm does not have a strong record of monitoring the music. He referred to the police report that came in from the evening of 7-8-23.  The report showed the decibels in the tent were reading 60-70 but at the property level it was unbearable for residents.  So, to even contemplate 85 decibels within the tent, when 60-70 was unbearable, does not make any sense.  He said perhaps sound proofing curtains or barrier walls around the tent could help dampen sound.  He agreed all amplified equipment must go through the soundboard and if it exceeds the acceptable amount, it would shut off vs having to rely on the police and neighbors.

Mr. Guidi, of English Commons, was recognized and stated the police agreed with neighbors that the sound was excessive at the neighbors’ property – which is substantially further away from the property line.  It was a live band that night and Connemara Farm has not been able to control the sound from live bands.
Attorney McCann was recognized and made the following points:

· There is no similarly-situated venue in Topsfield as noted by Attorney DiLuna.  Connemara Farm is the only venue operating with outdoor entertainment.

· This is a commercial business in a residential zone.  While residents are attempting to be accommodating, at each meeting there is a new request by the Farm (speakers outside the tent, events seven day a week with the Farm’s website now gearing towards commercial and business-type activities).  Seven days a week with noise all the time is too much for neighbors in a residential neighborhood.

· The sound must be regulated at an acceptable level automatically.  Residents should not have to be the monitors.
· The neighbors don’t care what the sound level is in the tent.  What matters to them is the sound at the property line.

· The idea of having to wait two years (Attorney DiLuna’s request to have a two-year special permit) to have the permit reviewed by the ZBA is unacceptable.  She agrees with the condition in the ZBA’s draft decision to have the Farm’s special permit run through the end of the 2023 season and then reapply and have another hearing to review with more information and results.

· In the police report of 7/8/23 the police stated the noise was excessive.  This occurred when the applicant was in the middle of the hearing process when they should be on their best behavior.  She believes they were and it was still too loud.

· She believes a set decibel level is needed at the property line.  She requests trying 50 for this season and then evaluate if it works.  The Farm must be able to maintain that level, or below, at all times.  That is the burden on a commercial business that wants to operate in a residential zone, seven days a week into the evening.

· Absolutely no live bands until they can come back to the Board and demonstrate they have the technical equipment to regulate the noise from the live band to have their special permit modified to allow such.  Connemara Farm’s own noise study said that the Farm could regulate live bands but does not have the equipment to do so.

· There must be very strict regulations on violations.  She is asking to follow Topsfield Bylaws.  If the Building Inspector proves a violation occurred, he would provide a notice of violation to the Farm to have it corrected.  She is suggesting that two such violations result in a revocation of the special permit.

· Seven days a week is too much with such long hours in a residential zone.  This was originally supposed to be for weddings, which is typically Friday-Sunday.  She requests it be kept to Friday-Sunday.

· She believes it is a question whether it is appropriate to provide the Farm with a special permit in a residential zone.  The constant noise and disruption has been emotionally draining to abutters.

· Events should end by 10 pm as guests continue singing and yelling after the music has stopped.

Attorney Decoulos was recognized and stated there is too much reliance upon the state policy.  The state policy only sets a guideline above which it constitutes noise.  It does not say that anything less than 10 decibels above ambient is not noise.  It can still be noise but not be in violation of the state policy.  He asked the court to establish a limit of 50 decibels at the property level.  He also asked that the Board define which property boundaries are being monitored as his property is on the east side of the Farm and English Commons is on the west.  On 5/27/23 at 6:45 pm he could clearly hear the name of the song playing and the decibel level at his property line was reading 53.  So he believes 53 decibels is too loud.  He believes a set decibel level is required as only a range of ambient sound has been identified – not one number.  The sound study identified ambient as a range of 46-55 at the property line.  Using the state guideline, the Farm would be allowed to have sound up to 65 decibels, higher than a normal conversation which is roughly 55 decibels.  He does not care what the sound level is under the tent as long as it is buffered or screened so that the sound at the property level is not above 50 decibels.   The cost of the monitoring equipment at the property level should be borne by the Farm.  He is agreeable to giving some leeway to the 50-decibel level during an evening to allow for a few key moments such as introducing the bride and groom or a bride and father dance.   
Mr. Guidi noted that the first sound study conducted by Connemara Farm measured ambient sound at noon during a weekday – which is much louder than ambient at night.  The noon reading was 46-55.  The second study was conducted at night at the property line and the reading was 40-49.  It is, as the court stated, customary to use the lowest level ambient sound – which in this case would be 40.  Ten decibels above that would be 50.  He stated that the noise level at the last two events at the Farm was fine.  The Farm kept noise at the property level to high 40s-50, which proved to residents the level of 50 is very achievable.   As wind and humidity can alter how sound travels, monitoring an absolute decibel number inside the tent alone will not work.  It must also be at the boundaries. Mr. Guidi stated a commercial operation has to accommodate the residents, not the other way around.
Chairman Moriarty stated that the Board does recognize how difficult the situation is and is working to find a solution where the facility could continue operations without disturbing neighbors.   The Chairman then took comments from the Board.  Comments included: 
· The need for tangible repercussions for sound violations.

· Decibel readings from the police report the night of 7/8/23. There were readings of 50-70 taken by the police and neighbors at the property line at the time the police deemed the noise excessive and then 10 minutes later readings of 60-70 were taken in the tent by the police and the Farm event coordinator when the band was on break (per Attorney DiLuna).  The board noted that if the band was on break when the reading of 60-70 was taken, how much higher the reading would have been in the tent a few minutes earlier when the band was actually playing and people were talking over the music.

· Conversation and songs crossing your property are more disruptive than having an increase in regular ambient noises.

· Decibel levels rise exponentially (so going from 60 to 70 is not just ten steps higher, but ten times the increase). 
Chairman Moriarty asked for a sense of the board in closing the public hearing as everyone had made their positions known.   The board was in agreement and will make their decision at the next ZBA meeting.
Chairman Moriarty made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
Chairman Moriarty stated he will take all written and oral comments received at tonight’s meeting and create an updated draft decision which will be circulated to attorneys and posted on the website.  The Board will hold deliberations at the August meeting.
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continued
Chairman Moriarty welcomed Attorney Schomer and stated Lynne Bermudez had advised the board that Attorney Schomer had shared that his clients hadn’t had a chance to fully review the draft decision and were requesting an extension.  Attorney Schomer stated as the Board had closed the public hearing, it was their decision.  He had received the message tonight from his client who had been abroad and she and her financial consultant, Mr. Levy, had some thoughts on the language in the conditions.  Attorney Schomer said he was comfortable with the conditions but he would like to consult with Mr. Levy to understand his concerns.  The Chairman felt the decision had been in circulation long enough for Attorney Schomer’s clients to have had ample opportunity review the decision and comment.  The Chairman’s inclination was to vote on the decision tonight.  The Chairman reviewed the comments received from Attorney Schomer.  Both the Chairman and Attorney Haverty had no issue with the changes which were not substantive.
Chairman Moriarty made a motion that the Zoning Board of Appeals grant the comprehensive permit and issue the decision in a form as most recently circulated with comments by Attorney Schomer. Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes
Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
Attorney Haverty will accept all changes and send the Board a clean version of the decision.  Chairman Moriarty thanked Attorney Schomer and noted he was very professional, responsive and a pleasure to work with.  Attorney Schomer thanked the board and Attorneys Haverty and Pucci.   
253 BOSTON STREET – Public Hearing
Lynne Bermudez read the legal notice for 253 Boston Street. Chairman Moriarty welcomed Christina Klein, architect with Approach3, working with a property management company on an exterior lighting improvement project for Bank of America.  The bank is reviewing safety and security at all its exterior facilities.  The 253 Boston St. ATM is one the bank flagged for improvements including the building of a 6-foot high metal security fence along the back edge of the property and increasing lighting. Mr. Klein shared a slide deck describing the current lighting at the ATM and the proposed changes.  The bank currently has a special permit from October of 2011 for the ATM with a lighting condition that stated “light not intrude on abutting streets”.  The bank is seeking an amendment to the permit.  
The Chairman stated he did not know of anyone complaining of the area around the ATM being dimly lit or of any security issues.  He stated Topsfield is concerned with maintaining dark sky and avoiding light spillage from properties onto abutting streets.  He asked Mr. Klein why the bank is proposing these changes.  He stated the bank has a national standard that they are looking to implement.  The lighting the bank is proposing is not required by MA state law but it would make it easier for the cameras to see activity.  Mr. Klein noted that the changes being requested by the bank are beyond what the Topsfield zoning code currently allows as the bank would be installing taller poles and new fixtures, increasing the light such that it would extend beyond the property line onto Rt. 1 and High St. but the bank is hoping the town is willing to consider these changes in the interest of public safety.  

Jody Clineff asked if as part of this safety review the bank is looking to change the location of the bollards (from the side of the ATM to the front) to protect patrons who are using the ATM from a car approaching the ATM too quickly.   Mr. Klein stated it is not part of the safety review but he would share that feedback with the bank.   David Merrill was curious if the state had standards that would allow the bank to light up the street more than it currently is.  Mr. Klein did not know if the state had any standards.  While Dave Moniz liked the security provided with the fence, he did not like the light pollution that would result from increasing the height of poles up to 20 feet on the perimeter of the property. Chairman Moriarty stated there was a concern about lighting from the start when the permit was requested in 2011 so he is reluctant to reverse the light condition absent any indication there is a security problem. Chairman Moriarty asked if the bank would like the board to continue the public hearing to allow them to come back with a different lighting plan that would focus the light on the ATM and the immediate perimeter but within the site.   Mr. Klein stated the bank had directed him to ask that the board make a decision tonight and then it would decide how to proceed with reviewing the lighting for this site.  It was noted the fence does not require any action from the board.
Chairman Moriarty made a motion to deny the request to modify the special permit on the basis that the lighting does not conform to Topsfield standards and is in excess of what was previously determined to be acceptable.  Kristin Palace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
OPEN MEETING LAW COMPLAINT – Discussion/Vote
The Board discussed the complaint filed 7-18-23 by Katherine Carlson who stated the 
Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) agendas do not contain sufficient information for people to be informed about upcoming deliberations for that meeting.  The Board discussed the issue and disagreed with her assertion for several reasons. 

1. The format of the ZBA agenda has remained consistent for several decades and was deemed sufficient all those years despite the lack of information available online today. 
2. The agenda contains the address of each property to be discussed so any individual with an interest in that property can go onto the ZBA webpage and learn further about the application which was filed.

3. There is a link at the top of each agenda which brings residents directly to the page on the ZBA website which lists every property to be discussed, as well as all materials relating to that discussion.  Among these materials is the legal notice sent to abutters which provides a summary of the property issue to be presented to the Zoning Board of appeals.

4. The agenda indicates whether a property will be discussed as a public hearing, a continuation of a public hearing, purely discussion among board members outside of a public hearing, and when known ahead of time, whether a vote will be taken.

5. The Board believes it is extremely transparent and provides residents with all information it has received concerning each property to be discussed in a very timely manner.

At the conclusion of the discussion Chairman Moriarty made a motion that the response to the Open Meeting Law complaint be that the Board believes that the information it posts is adequate to provide someone with sufficient information for them to appreciate whether or not the matter to be discussed would affect them and includes easy access to additional information as needed.  The motion was seconded by Kristin Palace and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes
A brief discussion was held on 252 Rowley Bridge Road and the focus of the reopening of the public hearing for 207 Boston St.  
ADJOURN
At 9:42 pm Chairman Moriarty made a motion to adjourn. Kristin Palace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. 6 Central St.: Application 6-29-23, Plot Plan 7-11-23
3. 10 High St: Draft Decision 7-24-23, Attorney Schomer Draft Decision Comments 7-25-23
4. 252 Rowley Bridge Rd: Attorney DiLuna comments on Draft Decision Comments 7-25-23, Attorney McCann comments on Draft Decision 7-24-23
5. 253 Boston St.: Application 6-12-23, Drawings 6-12-23
6. Draft Meeting Minutes 6-27-23 
Approved at the 8-22-23 ZBA meeting. 
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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